 NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held in the Queen’s Hall, Narberth, on Tuesday 7th June 2016.

PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
E Rogers, E Feetham, R Platt, S Rees,


D Norcross, Jeremy Griffiths and D Rigby.  Also present at tonight’s meeting were the County Council’s Link Officers Mr Barry Cooke and Ms Chris Harrison.
19/16
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)

Apologies were received from Cllr D Duckfield, Cllr H Langen, Cllr D Hole, L Tucker and Cllr Radford-Smith. 
20/16
DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 2)

There were no declarations made.
21/16
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:   (Agenda item 3)
The minutes of the meeting held on the 3rd and 31st May 2016 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr Feetham, seconded by Cllr Rogers. 
22/16
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 4)
a)
Charles Salmon Memorial Plaque.  The Clerk informed members that the Plaque has been reinstated on the wall and that she has received an email from Mr Salmon’s relative thanking both herself and the Council for this.
b)
Wicksteed Playgrounds.  The Clerk stated that to-date she has been unable to get a date to meet with Glen Codd and Neil McCarthy from the County Council which she has been told she must do before ordering the Exercise Equipment.   

c)
Code of Conduct Training.  The Clerk had received a reply from Claire Jones, Monitoring Officer, stating that the training lasts for 1 – 1.5 hours and asked for three suitable dates and a venue capable of showing slides.  Cllr Rees stated that this could be held in the Function Room at the Swimming Pool and agreed to check on suitable dates when the Room is available in the evening.  
d)
Table Tennis.  The Clerk read out a reply from Ms Armstrong thanking the Council for their positive reaction to a Table Tennis being installed in Narberth 
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and asking about the possibility of this being installed near the children’s play 

area on the Town Moor.   The Clerk will ask Sinead Henehan whether or not this is possible.

e)
Mill Lane.  The Clerk had received a telephone call from the Police stating that there is little they can do with regard to vehicles parking on the hill at Mill Lane unless they are causing a danger by blocking the junction.  

f)
Bridge Hill Streetlights.  The Clerk had received a letter from the County Council stating that the Council’s policy for part-night lighting does not allow officers of the authority to implement changes unless requests are received from the Police with specific concerns regarding road safety or increased crime.  

The letter goes on to say that LED lighting is now being used as a matter of course for replacement lanterns throughout the county, in both all-night and part-night areas.
g)
Castle Fencing.  The Clerk reported that she has carried out two safety checks at the Castle over the last month and that the fencing has been repaired.  However, the Clerk has been informed today that there are now loose stones which have been put in to piles at the Castle grounds by the Council’s Grass Cutting Contractor, who feels that these stones have been removed from the Castle ruins.  
 23/16
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:  (Agenda item 5)

There was no report from either County Cllr Evans or County Cllr Morse.
24/16
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 6)
a)
Winter Carnival.  The Clerk had received a signed copy of the income and expenditure for year-end 29th February 2016 from the Winter Carnival.  Members agreed to accept this and to release the cheque for the 2016/17 donation.  Cllr Platt and Cllr Norcross declared an interest as they are both on the Winter Carnival Committee and accordingly did not speak on this item.
b)
Local Development Plan.  The Clerk reported on the Information Packs available to Town and Community Councils from Planning Aid Wales and the National Parks Authority.  A second set of workshops will be held in early 2017.  The Clerk has emailed these details on to Councillors.
c)
Old CP School.  The Clerk reported on an email she had previously sent out to Councillors from Sainsbury’s Property Communications Manager, stating that 
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Sainsbury’s are no longer opening a new store in Narberth.

d)
Independent Remuneration Panel for Wales.  The Clerk stated that it is a statutory requirement that all Councils publish and report annually to the IRP for Wales on allowances and expenses payable to community and town Councillors by the 30th September each year.  The Clerk informed members that she has sent this report to the Panel; put a copy on the Council’s Web page and on both Notice Boards within the town.  The only payment made to Narberth Town Councillors for year-end 31st March 2016 was for the Mayor’s Allowance.  

e)
Narberth In Bloom.  The Clerk had received a thank you slip from the Narberth In Bloom Committee for the Council’s donation for 2016/17.

f)
Donation.  The Clerk had received a request for a financial donation from Shelter Cymru.  This will be kept until the March meeting 2017.

g)
Shelter Cymru.  The Clerk had received a poster and some pamphlets on the Cyngo 50+ project.  

h)
Landlord’s Gas Safety Certificate.  The Clerk informed members that Mr Peter Kidney had completed the safety check on the Town Hall.  All was found to be in order.

i)
Dental Services in Narberth.  The Clerk reported on the reply received from the Health Board in respect of the reasons why the Health Centre has ceased to provide NHS general dental services.  Cllr Rees expressed her disappointment as she stated there were over 3,800 people registered with the Dentist at the Health Centre in Narberth.
j)
Post Office.  The Clerk reported on the Post Office’s decision to relocate their Narberth branch to Costcutter.  

k)
Link Officers.  The Clerk stated that she has received a hard copy of the email she had circulated in respect of the Guidance Notes for the County Council Link Officers as some members were unable to open the attachment.

l)
Social Services.  The Clerk stated that she has received an email stating that the Care and Support Guide for people in Pembrokeshire who are 50+ is available to be distributed.  Ms Chris Harrison agreed to deliver 5 boxes of these to Cllr Rees. 







3 of 10




Signed ……………….
m)
Supplementary planning guidance.  The Clerk stated that the National Park have published this guidance on their website for public consultation.  The consultation period will run for a period of 8 weeks from 11th May to the 6th July.   The Clerk has emailed these details on to Councillors.

n)
 Well-being of Future Generations.  Discussion sessions will be held on 30th June, date and venue to be confirmed.  The Clerk has emailed details of this on to the Councillors.
o)
Castle.  The Clerk had received a request via the Museum for SPAN to hold a picnic and story evening at the Castle.  The Clerk had forwarded the necessary booking form with the conditions attached.  The Clerk had received two cheques for £50 each from SPAN, one for the hire fee and one for the deposit, together with the necessary documents and completed application forms.  The Clerk has asked the Council’s contractor to carry out a cut at the Castle prior to the event on the 8th June 2016.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that this was in order and the Council were happy for the event to take place.   Cllr Norcross had previously raised the question as to whether or not SPAN should be charged for the hire as they are providing a free event.   The cheques will be held until after the event has taken place.
p)
HAGS.  The Clerk had received a pamphlet from HAGS regarding their playpark equipment.

q)
SLCC.  The Clerk had received notice of the extraordinary general meeting on Friday 10th June in the Ballroom, Stratford-Upon-Avon.
r)
Bunting.  The Clerk asked if the Council wish her to apply for permission to erect bunting in the High Street for this year’s Civic Week/Carnival, Iron Man and Food Festival events.  This will mean the bunting being up from July – September 2016.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should write to the County Council to ask for this permission.

s)
Bank Statements.  The Clerk stated that she had gone into the local Santander branch in Haverfordwest for an up to date statement, but the statement printed in the branch echoed the details in the last statement the Clerk received from Santander in 2014 as the account has been inactive.  The Clerk asked if the Council wish to close this account and to transfer the balance of £10 plus 
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interest to the Council’s National Westminster account.





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should make this transfer. 
t)
Milford Haven Town Council.  The Clerk has been informed that the Milford Haven Festivities week takes place from the 2nd to 8th July and has been sent a copy of the poster highlighting the event.  The Mayor of Milford Haven would be delighted to receive participants from Narberth Town Council at these events.
u)
Community Forum.  The Clerk has received an email from an organisation that has been set up to improve the mental health services for young people in Pembrokeshire.  The group are focusing on how the community can engage with the local authority, schools and services to collaborate to improve services in Pembrokeshire and identify any gaps in the service for children’s mental health in the county.  A Forum is taking place at the Cleddau Bridge Hotel on the 10th June between 12 – 2 p.m.
v)
Glasdon.  The Clerk has received a pamphlet from Glasdon on their street furniture.

w)
St Andrew’s Churchyard.  Members discussed the complaints being received from the wild flowers being allowed to die back naturally at the Churchyard rather than being cut back with the rest of the grass cutting.  Following discussion, 




IT WAS RESOLVED that from next year, the wild flowers will be cut back at the same time as the first cut.

x)
Christmas Lights.  The Clerk had received a donation cheque for £2,000 from the Chamber of Trade for year-end 2014-15 and 2015-16.
25
/16  PLANNING APPLICATIONS:  
(Agenda item 7)
25.1 
    Planning Applications:
a)
16/0216/PA  Upper Coxhill Farm – Conversion of barn into 2 dwellings – No objection.
25.2
    Planning Decisions:  Planning permission has been granted for:
a)
15/1306/PA  Old Brewery Site, Spring Gardens – Change of use to allow 
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mixed use. Furniture storage, Furniture restoration, educational classes, office, staff area and retail with a focus on providing full disabled access for business owner, visitors and staff.
b)
16/0016/PA  Sunnybank Residential Home – Demolition of nursing home and construction of a bat house to the north elevation.

c)
13/0588/PA  Land at Adam’s Drive – Variation of conditions 3 and 4 of planning permission reference 06/0938/PA timescale for submission of reserved matters and implementation for commencement of development.

26/16 
 NARBERTH TOWN:  (Agenda item 8)
a)
Kirkland Corner.   A report was received that part of the black railings outside the Kirkland Arms has been knocked down.




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this to the County Council.

b)
Courtesy bus.  It was reported that the Tesco courtesy bus is no longer running, possibly due to the closure of the Silcox Bus Company.  The Clerk will look into this.

c)
Jesse Road.  Cllr Rees asked if a road narrows sign can be erected at Jesse Road to warn motorists of the narrowing of the highway after the entrance to Spring Gardens as it has been previously stated that double yellow lines cannot be installed along this stretch of the road to prevent cars from parking there.



IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should make this request to the County Council.

d)
Leave of Absence.  Cllr Norcross gave his apologies as he will not be at the July, September or October meeting.  Cllr Rees gave her apologies as she will not be at the July meeting.   

e)
Queen’s Hall.  The Clerk was asked to email the Queen’s Hall Trustees regarding the fact that the Council were locked out of the Balcony Room this evening and about the various apparatus that were left lying around the room ready for tomorrow’s Quilting Group.

f)
Road adoption.  Cllr Feetham asked if the County Council could be 
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approached again about adopting Springfield Park as the developer has gone bankrupt .  Members discussed other un-adopted roads in Narberth and Mr Cooke agreed to look into this for the Town Council.
27/16    LIBRARY:  (Agenda item 9)

The Clerk had received a copy of the new Lease for the Library building from the County Council.  Cllr Rees will look through this and both she and the Clerk will meet with the Solicitor to ask him to read through this Lease and to prepare a sub- lease between the Friends of the Narberth Library and the Town Council.  The Solicitor will also be asked to cast an eye over the Service Level Agreement between the Friends and the County Council.



IT WAS RESOLVED that this course of action should be followed.  
28/16
 COUNCIL LINK OFFICERS:  (Agenda item 10)

The County Council’s Link Officers, Mr Barry Cooke and Ms Chris Harrison gave a brief description of their role which is part of a Pilot scheme which will be reviewed by the County Council in December 2016. 

Amongst the items covered in this section was the lack of response regarding the Town Council’s request for the Elderly people crossing sign to be relocated from outside the closed Sunnybank Home to the entrance to Cawdor Court and the Old CP School.  Mr Cooke agreed to look into the relocation of the sign.  With regard to the School and Sainsbury’s stating that they are no longer interested in coming to Narberth, Mr Cooke stated that the Developers are in negotiations with another operator and also in conversation with two other parties.  Whilst Mr Cooke could not give further details, he did say that he felt it would be acceptable to Narberth.   Members raised their concerns regarding the playground no longer being used for car parking and were informed that this was only ever going to be a temporary measure.  Whilst discussion took place over the ownership of the land, as there is no legal documentation, there is nothing that the Town Council can do to stop this from being sold.  
29/16    CODE OF CONDUCT:  (Agenda item 11)

All members had received a copy of the amendment for the Model code of Conduct for local government members,  set out in the schedule to the Local Authorities (Model Code of Conduct) (Wales) Order 2008. 



IT WAS RESOLVED that the Council will adopt the revised 
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Code of Conduct, which came in to force on the 1st April 2016.
30/16
 PERSON OF THE YEAR:   (Agenda item 12)
The Clerk asked Council if they wish her to put a piece in the local paper asking for nominations for this year’s Person of the Year Award.  



IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should do this with a closing date of the 1st July 2016.

    31/16
MEMBERS REPRESENTING COUNCIL ON OTHER BODIES:   (Agenda item 13)
a)
CP School.  Cllr Rees informed members that there is to be a meeting with the parents and Governors next Tuesday evening to discuss the misunderstanding with regard to the school uniform.  It has been decided to keep with the red tops grey skirts/trousers/dresses and red and white gingham dresses for girls during the summer months.  For the junior part of the school, white blouses/shirts and a tie will be introduced.  
b)
Civic Week.  Cllr Rogers stated that everything is going well for this year’s Civic Week and that it is ‘full steam ahead’!

c)
Chamber of Trade.  Cllr Norcross informed members that he is no longer involved with the Chamber of Trade and that the new Chairman is Mr Andrew Rees.
32/16
TO CONSIDER RENT REVIEWS:  (Agenda item 14)
Members considered the rent reviews for Bloomfield House, the sub-station in Spring Gardens and the TIC space in the basement of the Town Hall.




IT WAS RESOLVED to keep the rent as it is for the three premises under review.  

The Clerk informed members that the current Lease for the Town Hall has ended and the sub-station ends this year.




IT WAS RESOLVED that as long as the income is coming in for these two premises, to leave it as it is.
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33/16
FINANCIAL REPORT:   (Agenda item 15)

33.1

 Income received:

a)
Jelly Egg -
Direct Debit.
  £  457.68

b)
HMRC VAT reimbursement - 

£2,471.37
c)
Chamber of Trade (donation towards Christmas Lights

£2,000.00


for years 2014-15 and 2015-16)

33.2

 Payments due:

a)
Clerk’s expenses 100 x 1st Class stamps plus postage for


Audit documents - 







£     65.27

b)
Chris Viggars – 3 x cuts at the Castle - 




£   225.00

c)
Chris Viggars – 3 x cuts at St Andrew’s Churchyard - 

£   360.00

d)
Chris Viggars – Footpath Contract 1st cut -



£   540.00

e)
Chris Viggars – Common Land Contract 1st cut - 


£     75.00

f)
Tenby Observer (newspaper week) - 




£     48.00

g)
Peter Kidney (Landlord’s certificate) - 




£     84.00

h)
British Gas - 

£     25.57
i)
HMRC - 








£   121.24
j)
Bisley H Munt & Sons -






£     25.00




IT WAS RESOLVED on a proposal by Cllr Rees, which was seconded by Cllr Platt and agreed by the full Council to make these payments.  
33.3

Budget Review:  The Clerk had provided members with a copy of the Budget Review showing all the Council’s income and expenditure since April 2016.  Members considered this and were happy with this Review.
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33.4

Clerk’s Salary:  The Clerk had received notification from the Society of Local Council Clerks of the 2016-2018 National Salary Award which is to be implemented immediately and backdate to 1st April 2016.  The New pay scales for 2017-18 are to be implemented from 1st April 2017.




IT WAS RESOLVED to grant the Clerk this salary award which amounts to an increase of 12 pence per hour.
Signed ………………………………………….

Date ……………………  
 
    Mayor
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